ASHMANHAUGH PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of the Annual Parish Meeting

Held on 19 May 2009 in the Preston Room

Present

Councillors

Councillor N Sharpe – Chair









Councillor N Coleman – Vice Chair








Councillor G Beales






Councillor Mrs R Buxton









Councillor T Hannant






Councillor Miss S Hewitt






Councillor G Saunders



Officer


Mrs G Sharpe - Clerk to the Council



In Attendance

9 Parishioners


Apologies

H Flavell






T Salmon-Cox

1 
The Clerk read the minutes of the Annual Parish Meeting held on 20 May 2008. They 
were agreed to be a true record and then signed by the Chair.
2 
Annual Report by the Chair of the Parish Council


The Chair read the Annual Report. The report will be published in the next edition of the 


Newsletter. 
ANNUAL REPORT

01 APRIL 2008 TO 31 MARCH 2009

For Ashmanhaugh Parish Councillors, this has been a busy year. We have continued to try to protect and promote interests of the village and react to any challenges whilst influencing and embracing the changes and opportunities which have been offered. We have attended meetings with many bodies in order to raise the profile of the Parish and to make the parishioners wishes heard. We have received considerable support from The Norfolk Association of Local Councils, North Norfolk District Council, and our District Councillor – Nigel Dixon, Norfolk Rural Community Council and the Big Lottery Fund – Wards for All.

It is most pleasing to announce that our Clerk, Gillian Sharpe, has completed her CiLCA portfolio and assessment and has been awarded her Certificate in Local Council Administration. 

This is the nationally recognised qualification for Clerks and the Council offers its’ hearty congratulations to her.

The Council is still working towards Quality Status and hopes to submit the evidence to the assessors, this summer. At the January 2009 Meeting, Sarita Presland from Norfolk Association of Local Councils (NorfolkALC), updated the Council on the requirement and encouraged it to continue, as it already carries out most of the requirements. It was also made clear that the requirements of the assessment were only that which the Council should be doing anyway.

All Councillors have now completed the basic training course for councillors. Further training will be available in 2009/10 and the Council has identified funds to support this. It is essential these days, that councillors and clerks are properly trained.

The Council will be having a stand at the Community Day, on 25 April 2009, which will give the residents an opportunity to talk and make representations, to a Councillor in an informal atmosphere.

In November, as a result of British Telecom’s (BT) proposal to remove the telephone kiosk on School Road, the Council was lobbied to retain it. An extraordinary meeting of the Council was held at the end of that month where Parishioners were able to express their wishes. The result was that the Council resolved to sponsor the kiosk and pay £500 per annum to BT, to keep it complete with a telephone. 
This cost will fall on the Parish Precept unless the parishioners wish to raise funds or someone is generous enough to pay the cost. The position will be reviewed at the July 2009 meeting to see if there is any change in the thoughts of the Parish. It will also be an item for the Annual Parish Meeting in May.

The village sign is to be re-installed in April. It has taken some time but it has been beautifully restored in the workshops at HMP Wayland. The work was carried out free of charge on the condition that a donation was made to Quidenham Hospice. It is expected that this will happen at the Community Fair on 25 April 2009.

Financial Matters 
In September 2007 the Council identified that it had not been increasing the precept for many years but relied on small accruals and good will. It was also concerned that it had no reserve fund for emergencies and future election costs. This is a recommendation by the Local Government Association. Therefore, a four year draft budget was agreed to create a fund of some £500 by the next election (May 2011). Therefore, the precept for 2008/09 was set at a value of £2,130.00. 

Major expenditure this year, apart from salaries, has been:-

	Telephone kiosk sponsorship and legal advice in connection
	£750.00

	Village sign restoration
	£200.00

	Grass cutting to the Common
	£180.00

	Insurance
	£180.00

	Hire of Preston Rooms
	£110.00

	St Swithins Church – Grass Cutting
	£100.00

	Audit
	£116.00


The Council has a responsibility to not overspend against its income and reserves without a resolution so to do. As a result of the telephone kiosk costs (including legal advice as to Powers), which was unplanned, this means that the forecast accrual for 2008 has been used and there is little surplus to carry forward to 2009/10. The precept for 2009/10 is £2,700.00. The Council must accrue reserves of at least £400 by 31 March 2011, just to meet any election costs due in May of that year. This is a minimum and the Council should have reserves for other unforeseen expenditure. This will mean that the review of the precept will need to be carefully considered next year.

The cost of the Parish Plan has been met by the successful bid for a grant to The Big Lottery Fund - Awards for All (£2,862.00), received in April 2008.  

Village Sign.
The sign has now been refurbished by HMP Wayland and thanks go to Don Clark and Mike Savage, HMP Wayland officers and to Councillor Noel Coleman, whose tireless efforts to dismantle, deliver to and collect from Griston and re-erect, may have gone unnoticed. A donation will be given to Quidenham Hospice at the Community Fair, on 25 April 2009.

Planning.
North Norfolk District Council (NNDC) has now implemented its Local Development Framework, approved by the Secretary of State in the summer of 2008, which is the now the guiding document for planning matters in North Norfolk. Site specific details for development areas are now being prepared. As one of those consulted on the draft document, the Parish Council was pleased to be able to have its thoughts and comments valued. 

During the year planning matters were relaxed but it is still worth checking with NNDC Development Control.

Planning Applications were for the extension to Ashmanhaugh Light Railway, installation of a wind turbine at Hoveton Old Hall and Tesco Stores, Stalham.

The Parish Plan.
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The Council has been pleased to support and contribute to the Parish Plan Group over the past twenty months. The project was funded by a successful bid, by the Parish Council, for a grant from the Big Lottery Fund – Awards for All. The Plan has now been completed and a copy will been given to every household in the parish, in April 2009. The Plan will be launched at the Community Fair, being held on 25 April. The Council is looking forward to leading on some actions and supporting others, with the needs identified in the Action Plan.

Newsletter
In July, the Council felt that it should produce a Village Newsletter to let the residents know more about the Council’s actions and deliberations, things that are happening in the village, provide information which might be helpful or affect them and contain items of general interest. It is published bi-monthly and edited by the Clerk. So far, four editions have been published and reports are that it has been favourably received by the residents. At the moment, printing costs are being supported by North Norfolk District Council, for which the Council is very grateful. However, this funding ceases next July and a new sponsor(s) will need to be found.

Local Government Review.
The submission by the Boundary Committee proposals for unitary local government in Norfolk has been deferred from December 2008 to 15 July 2009. 

Ever Thought of Standing?
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The Council is working with North Norfolk District Council Active Communities Manager, Maureen Clark, as part of a pilot project to encourage people to stand for election to the Parish Council. Ashmanhaugh is the smaller of the two authorities taking part, the other being Holt Town Council.  Ashmanhaugh Parish Council is taking every opportunity to be visible in the village and available for people to ask questions and find out more about it.

Council Website

The Councils website, http://ashmanhaughpc.norfolkparishes.gov.uk (or just type Ashmanhaugh in your search engine) contains a great deal of information, such as, minutes, newsletter, Freedom of Information schedule and useful links. It will also contain the Parish Plan when it has been launched. It is updated regularly and well worth a visit. 
And finally, both locally and nationally, your Councillors have taken part in, commented on and contributed to:

	· 
	North Norfolk District Council  Local Development Framework

	· 
	The Local Government Review

	· 
	Norfolk Planning Conference

	· 
	North Norfolk Community Partnership

	· 
	Local Area Partnership

	· 
	Broads Review


	· 
	East of England Empowerment

	· 
	Parish and Town Council Annual Conference

	· 
	Norfolk Police Key Individual Network

	· 
	The Parish Plan

	· 
	Proposed Legislation on By-Laws

	· 
	Review of the Code of Conduct

	· 
	Proposals on EcoTowns in Norfolk

	· 
	North Norfolk District Council Communities Pilot Project

	· 
	North Norfolk District Council Area Forum

	· 
	Norfolk County Council Local Transport Plan

	· 
	Local Government Review of Norfolk


The Chair announced that the Council had received a generous donation of £500.00, to pay the costs of the telephone kiosk for the period 01 December 2009 to 30 November 2010. A resident from Stone Lane, asked if this would reduce the precept. The Chair said that it did not make any difference to this year’s precept as this was set in November last year.  However, it would affect the decisions to be made in September /October for 2010/11. One resident considered the 35% increase wrong and the Council should consider expenditure and reducing the precept. The increase was, in fact 26% (£570).
One resident from Church Road, said he was dissatisfied with the decision, by the Council, concerning the sponsorship of the telephone kiosk. Although he was not at the meeting in November 2009, he said that everyone was unhappy about it and that their views had not been considered. The Chair could not understand this but informed the resident that the kiosk was already on the July Parish Council agenda for review and the concerns could be discussed more fully then.
3 
Police/PCSO


PCSO Lucy Collyer was unable to attend the meeting. However, she reported that, 


between 01 May 2008 and 30 April 2009, there had been four crimes in Ashmanhaugh. 


Two were theft of oil, one of burglary and one of theft from premises.

4 
Preston Rooms Report



Cllr Coleman gave a report on the year’s activities for the Preston Room as follows.


Fabric and Upkeep


Improved lighting to the car park was installed in 2008. The external lighting and minor 


electrical repairs (some necessitated through vandalism) amounted to £612.88, the largest 

single outgoing in 2008.



New kitchen equipment has been purchased, updating the kitchen.



More chairs have been purchased, through the kind generosity of the Friends of the 


Preston Room.

Cleaning: - The Preston Room is now to be thoroughly cleaned twice yearly, at a cost of £100.



Groups


There is now a Chess Group, a Gardening Group and a Family Night Group running 


regularly, as a result of the questionnaire circulated in 2007/2008.



A draft calendar of events and activities for 2009, has been circulated to villagers.



St Swithins Senior Residents Group meets regularly again. This will be monthly in 2009, 


the third Thursday afternoon in the month.



Future Plans


The flooring in the room needs replacing and this is to be pursued in 2009/2010, by the 


Trustees. Grant applications are being pursued.

Long Term



Long term plans will be shaped by the results of the Parish Plan, which will provide further 

indications of what residents want of the village hall. This information will provide support 


for grant applications.



The Parish Plan was launched in April 2009, in the Preston Room, and the next 



meeting of the Preston Room Management Committee will be to discuss a five year plan 


for the Preston Room.

5 
St Swithins Church



Cllr Hannant gave a report on the year’s activities for St Swithins Church as follows.


2008 saw much activity at the church when necessary repair work was carried out. The 


PCC decided, in 2007, that work recommended in the Quinquennial Report of 2005, should 

be undertaken. This work was to re-roof the chancel, repair the pew platforms and repair 


the nave ridge. 



Work on a medieval church cannot be undertaken without the approval of different 


committees; the Diocesan Advisory Council has to give its’ approval before a Faculty can 


be granted. Approval has to be given by the likes of English Heritage, Norfolk Landscape 


Archaeology and North Norfolk District Council to name but three. The Parochial Church 

Council (PCC) was fortunate to be able to obtain grants from five different grant awarding bodies and these grants, with the money in the Church Fabric Fund made it possible for all the work to be carried out during 2008. The work has put the church into good condition. The medieval church belongs to the village and must be maintained so that it is available for anyone who needs it in the future.


In 2008 the churchwarden set up a fundraising sub-committee to arrange events so that 


there is money available for repair work. The sub-committee is working closely with the 


Preston Room Trustees so that the medieval church and the old Victorian school are kept 

in good condition for the use of the village. 
Work with the younger people has carried on during the year with a special service once each month and activities at Easter and Christmas.


When visitors come into the church there are always very complimentary comments written 

in the visitors’ book. If anybody would be willing to help in any small way to keep the church 

looking lovely and could spare a small amount of time to be a member of the Flower Rota 
or Cleaning Rota please contact the churchwarden Mr Harry Buxton on 01603 782983.
6

Ashmanhaugh Newsletter


On a show of hands, those attending wished the continued publication of the Newsletter. 


There were two abstentions. As the Council was seeking funding for the printing costs, a 


resident from Church Road, wanted to know, if unsuccessful, would it fall on the precept. 
  

The Chair said that, when funding ceased, so would the Newsletter.
7 
Parishioners Matters


A resident from Church Road, was unhappy about the Councils approach to the common. 
  

He said that the Councillors did not ask him anything. He was displeased that the Council 
proposed to write to those in the vicinity, asking them to watch out for rubbish dumping as 
he knew it was all done by the children in the village. This assertion was supported by another Church Road resident. Cllr Saunders proposed a working party, from the village, to clear up the common on Saturday 30 May 2009 at 10.00am. Most attending said they would help.
A resident from Church Road expressed his concern over the requirement for insurance and risk assessments for grass cutting on the Common.  Mr Harry Buxton explained his and other landowners, conditions for public liability.

A resident from Church Road, said he was dissatisfied with communication with the Council. Cllr Saunders said he was always willing to listen to parishioners and would raise any concerns at Parish Council meetings, if they cared to contact him. This was supported by Cllr Mrs Buxton. The Clerk pointed out that her name, contact address, telephone number and email address appeared on every publication sent out by her. Also, that all Councillors names and addresses were in the Newsletter and on the website.


A resident from Stone Lane raised the matter of hedge cutting. He had concerns with the 
west side of Stone Lane and the hedge on the south west side of the Rectory Road/Stone Lane junction. The Chair said the Council would take this up but pointed out that hedge cutting was prohibited 01 April to 01 August each year. One resident thought that this was now the end of September but another thought it could be done at any time in the interests of safety. When clarified, the Council will take the appropriate steps.



It was observed that the visitors to the cricket club, all came in separate cars.


The Chair reported that the Preston Room Children’s Group had entered the EDP 


“Pride in Norfolk” competition and had been short listed. He wished them every success.


The Chair reported that the Happing Partnership would be contacting all residents in the 
autumn. It would be sending out a questionnaire to help with the direction of the 
Partnership.



A resident from Church Road, asked if the parish sign was still within the boundary of the 
Preston Room. It was confirmed that it was.


Cllr Hannant asked if a brick plinth would be built round the base of the new sign. This will 

be debated at the next Council meeting in July.

The meeting closed at 08.30pm
The next Parish Council meeting will be held on:-

Tuesday, 07 July 2009 at 7.00pm in the Preston Room

Gillian Sharpe – Clerk to the Parish Council

Farthings, Stone Lane,  Ashmanhaugh, Norwich NR12 8YR

jill.sharpe@tiscali.co.uk                                                                                                                                01603 782209
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